
January 19, 2015 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, January 19, 2015, at 
7:30 p.m. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by 
the Pledge of Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave 
Buckwalter, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme.  Absent was supervisor Mr. Glenn Eberly.  
Also present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager.    
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
  
Michael Lorelli, 1853 William Penn Way, Lancaster, PA representing High Associates 
Matt Bono, 811 Waterfront Drive, representing ELT ESC and Witmer Fire Company 
Tim Hoerner, 2642 Old Philadelphia Pike, representing Hand In Hand Fire Company 
Steve Gribble, 127 North Ronks Road, Ronks, PA, representing Ronks Fire Company 
Donna Gribble, 127 North Ronks Road, Ronks, PA, representing Ronks Fire Company 
Jim & Jennifer Lenahan, 2227 Porter Way, Lancaster, PA, Hartman Station resident 
Bruce Paul, 112 Crestmont Avenue, representing ELT ESC, chairman 
Diane Tyson, 34 Highland Drive 
John Denlinger & Ann Basciani, 158 Buckwalter Road, neighbor 
Elijah & Patricia Bell, 73 Cambridge Village, resident 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Joel Sweitzer, 2460 Creek View Road, Lancaster, PA, representing Hand In Hand Fire Company 
Mark Stanley, representing High Properties 
Dale & Patti Shellenberger, RD #1, Bird In Hand, PA 
John Pogue, Tri-Tech/LRHA, representing Isaac Stoltzfus 
Tom Smithgall, High Real Estate Group, representing High Properties 
 
Minutes of the January 6, 2015 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
January 6, 2015 regular meeting as prepared.  
 
A motion was made by Mr. Buckwalter to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve 
the minutes as presented.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and the motion was passed by a vote 
of three in favor and one abstaining (Mr. Meyer was absent at previous meeting).  
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $311,939.59 
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
that amount was a payment in the amount of $85,000.00 to Morgan Stanley for monthly pension 
plan contributions which includes $60,000.00 for the police pension plan and $25,000.00 for the 
non-uniform pension plan, a payment in the amount of $17,819.51 to TELCO for annual signal 
maintenance in the amount of $2,871.00 and repair work in the amount of $14,948.51 for the 
truck accident at Route 30 and Oakview Road intersection, and a payment in the amount of 
$8,800.00 to Lancaster County SPCA for the first installment payment for the 2015 contract in 



the amount of $4,000.00 and for the 2014 reconciliation due to contract shortage in the amount 
of $4,800.00.

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $311,939.59. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Old Business:

a. Fire Services Funding Plan recommended by ESC

Chairman Blowers explained that the Emergency Services Committee has completed a 24 month 
strategic assessment process.  He stated that he is the Board’s representative on the committee.  
The committee has done a full review of the four fire companies that serve East Lampeter 
Township evaluating the needs of the community and the needs of the fire companies and the 
issues that are affecting all area fire companies.  He stated that the Township is fortunate to have 
four solid fire companies in East Lampeter Township.

Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison to highlight the additional application for the apparatus 
replacement fund.

Mr. Hutchison explained that during the fall budget planning the plan had a slightly different 
funding formula that was drafted.  The budget was prepared on that basis.  The final product that 
was recommended by the ESC changed to a formula of 60 percent for apparatus going forward 
for all the fire companies.  He stated that this requires a larger allocation for 2015 in the amount 
of $87,000.00 in order to fund the plan as prepared.  If the plan is adopted as presented then an 
additional appropriation in that amount should be made so that the Township can transfer the 
appropriate amount from the General Fund to the new Fire Apparatus Replacement Fund and 
properly fund the plan.

Mr. Blowers explained that the four volunteer fire companies raise a considerable amount of 
their support through fundraising.  He explained that a piece of equipment can run $700,000 to 
$1,000,000 and last 20-25 years and that the fire companies do a superb job maintaining their 
equipment.  He stated for the first time the Township is creating a Fire Apparatus Replacement
Fund by taking money from the General Fund to make the first deposit into the Fire Apparatus 
Replacement Fund and than an annual allocation into that fund so that the Township has money 
available to match the fire companies at a ratio of 60% Township 40% fire companies.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Fire Services Funding Plan as presented.  
Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

b. Consideration of Supplemental Appropriation re: Fire Services Funding Plan

Chairman Blowers stated that this is related to the Fire Services Funding Plan in providing the 
supplemental appropriation in the amount of $87,000.00 from the General Fund to the Fire 
Apparatus Replacement Fund budget.



Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to appropriate an additional $87,000.00 from the General Fund to 
the Fire Apparatus Replacement Fund for the year 2015.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Chairman Blowers and the Board thanked the members of the Emergency Services Committee 
for the work.

c. Clark Associates Land Development Plan #14-23: 2205 Old Philadelphia Pike – Fee in 
Lieu of Parkland

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the plan was acted upon by the Board previously.  He explained that 
one of the conditions of approval was that the applicants address the parkland requirements of 
the ordinance.  The applicant is proposing to do that by paying a fee in lieu of dedicating land. 
They calculated a fee based upon the ordinance and staff feels that the calculation is appropriate.  
He stated that all it needs is the Boards approval and then that will satisfy that condition and the 
applicant can move forward.  

Mr. Meyer made a motion to accept the Fee in Lieu of Parkland for Clark Associates Land 
Development Plan #14-23: 2205 Old Philadelphia Pike in the amount of $1,116.00.  Mr. Demme 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

d. Resolution for Sewer Planning Module – Esh Stormwater Management Plan: Creek Hill 
Road

Chairman Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison to present this agenda item.

Mr. Hutchison explained that the plan was acted upon by the Board previously and it is located 
in the vicinity of where Willow Road meets Creek Hill Road.  He stated that the applicant 
initially applied to DEP for an exemption because they were not close enough to connect to 
public sewer.  DEP rejected that request and is requiring the applicant to file a module for the 
one single family on lot system. He stated for the Townships part in order to process it before 
DEP the Board needs to pass a resolution.  

Mr. Blowers asked the purpose of DEP’s denial. Mr. Hutchison stated that he thinks the issue is  
an ongoing issue in everything that is tributary to the north pumping station whether it’s going 
into the public system or an on lot system DEP is requiring it go through the module planning 
process.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to adopt the Resolution for Sewer Planning Module for Esh 
Stormwater Management Plan: Creek Hill Road.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote.

Resolution 2015-04



e. PSP Troop J Stormwater Management Plan: 2099 Lincoln Highway East – Time 
Extension for Township Review and Action

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.

Mr. Blowers explained that this agenda item has been on the agenda at the previous two 
meetings.  The applicant is now presenting the Board with a formal time extension. 

Mr. Hutchison stated that the applicant is not ready to present to the Board.  He explained that 
they are working on satisfying comments they received from the Township engineer and that 
they are requesting a ninety (90) day time extension.

Mr. Demme made a motion to grant the ninety (90) day time extension for PSP Troop J 
Stormwater Management Plan: 2099 Lincoln Highway East.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion 
and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

f. Stoltzfus Subdivision Plan #13-41: 782 Hartman Station Road – Request to Change 
Conditions of Approval

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. John Pogue was present.

Mr. Pogue, representing Isaac Stoltzfus, thanked the Board for their work on the Subdivision and 
Land Development Ordinance amendment.  He stated that the applicant is requesting from the 
Board of Supervisors that the final plan condition requiring the deferral agreement be eliminated 
from the final plan approval due to the recent amendment to the Subdivision and Land 
Development Ordinance in rural zoning districts.

Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Pogue if he is aware that the condition requirement to address the 
frontage in front of the proposed residential portion still applies.  Mr. Blowers stated that the 
Township engineer and staff are recommending that the widening of the portion of Hartman 
Station Road frontage still be required at that location where the proposed residence is going to 
be located.

Mr. Hutchison stated that the language of the ordinance distinguishes between agricultural type 
subdivisions and residential in that small piece where the proposed residence is to be that the 
frontage requirements would still apply there.  He stated that staff is suggesting that those 
improvements could be deferred but they would apply for that piece of frontage.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to modify the Conditions of Approval to the reflect the changes 
of the Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance that required the frontage improvements 
for the entire part to be modified to have those that are required to be deferred until a time which 
the Board decides they need to be installed.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote.



New Business:

a. Request for Waiver of Land Development Plan Processing – High Associates: 175 
Greenfield Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Michael Lorelli was 
present.

Mr. Lorelli, representing High Associates stated that 175 Greenfield Road is an existing 91,000 
square foot warehouse constructed in 1978 and added to in 1982.  The existing tenant, Coast RV, 
downsized and is located in the back section of the building.  The front section remains empty 
due to lack of will-serve by the Lancaster City Water Authority.  The back tenant has 5 
employees and 6 parking spaces.  The second tenant Sight and Sound Industries will house 
approximately 51,000 square feet will have 4 to 7 employees and will be provided 32 parking 
spaces.  He stated that there is room for a small tenant of approximately 3500 square feet of 
office for a third tenant and would be provided 58 parking spaces.

Chairman Blowers stated that the Township Planning Commission is recommending conditional 
approval with a concerns regarding LaSalle Avenue. Mr. Lorelli stated one of the conditions they 
discussed is the traffic field that provides access to the docks that there is no division between 
the dock area and the public parkway.  The applicant has agreed to stripe that area so it is clearly 
identified and the parking spaces would also be striped.  

Chairman Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison about the southern driveway on the property.
Mr. Hutchison explained that on Greenfield Road there are three driveways to enter the property.  
Staff would like the applicant and the Board to consider whether or not the southernmost 
driveways could be closed and removed. Mr. Lorelli asked why the closure would be necessary.  
Mr. Hutchison stated that there are an unnecessary number of driveways onto Greenfield Road 
and it is closest to the intersection at LaSalle and creates more traffic conflicts at that location.  
He stated that there is plenty of access onto LaSalle from the parking field and would have very 
little impact on the enterprise.  Mr. Lorelli stated that closing the driveway would create an 
operational issued for the tenant.  He proposes to restrict outward traffic with signage so it would 
be an “in only” driveway.  Mr. Hutchison asked what the operational concerns would be.  Mr. 
Lorelli stated that it is an existing driveway, it would add more costs to the project and the tenant 
was planning on using it as the main entrance way.  Mr. Demme stated that he doesn’t see the 
need for requiring a closure at the driveway.

Mr. Demme made a motion to grant the Request for Waiver of Land Development Planning 
Process for High Associates: 175 Greenfield Road conditioned upon the Township Planning 
Commission’s recommendations of the striping on the LaSalle Avenue strip and the required 
number of parking spaces.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by a vote of three 
in favor and one abstaining (Mr. Buckwalter abstained due to his association with the applicant).

Other Business:

a. Consideration of Zoning Ordinance Amendment re: Multi Family Dwellings



Chairman Blowers stated that the past couple months the Board has heard from High Associates 
who submitted a petition to amend the zoning ordinance.  The Board accepted the petition and 
authorized staff to process through the formal review process.  The Lancaster County Planning 
Commission and Upper Leacock Township have reviewed and commented on the proposed 
Zoning Ordinance Amendment.  The Township Planning Commission has reviewed and is 
recommending the Board adopt the proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendment as presented.  He 
noted that there would be an effect on all such uses because of this amendment.  He stated that 
there will no longer be a limit to having a maximum of 32 units in the business park zoning 
district and 12 units in all other zoning districts where apartments are committed.  He stated that 
the Board is trying to tie this type of use to the Township density provision of the ordinance.

Mr. Mark Stanley, representing High Properties, spoke in favor of the requested text amendment 
to the zoning ordinance.  He stated that based upon some market driven conditions there are 
several projects that High Properties would like to advance.  The applicants have previously 
gone before the Zoning Hearing Board twice to ask that the numeric limitations be lifted and 
those requests were approved. The applicant went before the Zoning Hearing Board a third time 
with the same request and the applicant was told that it is a legislative request not a request for 
the Zoning Hearing Board and were told to go to the Board of Supervisors.

He stated that the Lancaster County Planning Commission and the Township Planning 
Commission have reviewed and are recommending approval.   He stated that the request is 
consistent with both the County Plan and the Regional Plan.  He stated that the applicant is 
asking that the artificial barrier based upon the numeric limitations be removed, knowing that 
they have already constructed buildings of this size and type in the Township.  He is asking the 
Board to approve the adoption of the amendment to the ordinance.

Mr. Elijah Bell, a resident of the Bentley Ridge complex, expressed his concerns regarding the 
development of the lot. He expressed concerns about school bus stops, traffic, emergency route 
and the different environment that would be created.

Mr. Tom Smithgall, representing High Properties, addressed some of the issues.  He stated that 
they are not seeking to add any additional units to the lot that otherwise could go on the lot based 
upon lot narrowing requirements that are currently in place.  He stated that the buildings would 
be consistent with the currently existing buildings.  He commented that emergency routes would 
be reviewed when they move through the Land Development Planning Process but that all 
apartments would have sprinklers in each building.  He stated that any development will affect 
traffic.

Mr. Blowers stated that the process that the developer will go through as they proceed with the 
plan will allow for additional review of the Township, Township staff and the Township 
engineer to address the concerns presented.  He stated that the public can attend any meetings on 
the proposed project to express their concerns.



Mr. John Denlinger spoke on behalf of his mother-in-law regarding traffic concerns.  He asked 
for a time frame for the project.  Mr. Stanley responded that the applicant would probably look at 
moving forward with the plan in the spring.

Mr. Demme made a motion to adopt the ordinance amending the Township’s Revised Zoning 
Ordinance of 1990 to revise the definition to apartment houses and multifamily dwellings and to 
modify the standards applicable to multifamily dwellings in the business park district.
Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Ordinance #309

b. Request to Transfer First Due Coverage – Lafayette/Witmer Fire Companies

Mr. Hutchison stated that the Chiefs from Lafayette and Witmer Fire Companies submitted a 
letter requesting a change of first due coverage area for 1830 Colonial Village Lane.  He stated 
that the request was reviewed and approved by the Emergency Services Committee at their 
January 15, 2015 meeting.  The Board has to make a decision to authorize a change of first due 
coverage.  If the Board authorizes the change then it will go through the process of notifying 
County Control to make their changes.  The Fire Companies will have to change their boxes and 
the change will be implemented.

Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the request to Transfer First Due Coverage of 1830 
Colonial Village Lane from Lafayette Fire Company to Witmer Fire Company.  Mr. Meyer 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Public Comment:

Mr. Jim Lenahan, a resident of Hartman Station, inquired about the roads in the development and 
when they will be transferred to the Township.  He stated that there have been issues with snow 
removal with the developer.

Mr. Hutchison responded that it is up to the developer to propose dedication of the roads and the 
Township has not received any requests from the developer.  Mr. Lenahan stated that the 
developer told him they would be at the meeting this evening.  Mr. Hutchison responded that 
they have not received any documents from the developer in regards to the dedication of roads.  
Mr. Blowers asked who the developer was and if the Township had received any formal petition. 
Mr. Hutchison replied the Stumpf’s and no the Township had not received anything.

Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison about an issue raised by some residents with 8 Crest Avenue.  
Mr. Hutchison stated that Ms. Hitchens and he went to the site on January 9, 2015 and reminded 
the owner of a hearing that was scheduled for January 16, 2015 before the Magistrate and 
discussed what the owner needed to do in order to comply with the ordinance to avoid that 
hearing.  On January 16, 2015, Ms. Hitchens and I visited the site before the hearing was 
scheduled at 8:15 am and verified that the owner had removed all the materials, equipment and 
any items associated with the business.  Therefore the hearing before the Magistrate was 
cancelled as they were in compliance.  He stated that one item of note is that stone on the 
property has to be removed and grass will need to be installed in the spring.



Adjournment:

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, February 9, 2015 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison










































